SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
16th March 2011
	Meeting commenced:

	  9.30 am.

	Meeting ended:
	   1.30 pm


PRESENT:
Councillor G Wilson (Mayor) - in the Chair. fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Balkind, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Brocklehurst, Burgoyne, Cheetham, Clague, Coen, Collinson, Connor,  Davies, Dawson, Dobbs, Drake,  Ferguson, R Garrido, K Garrido, Hill, Hinds, Hudson, Humphreys,  Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, Mashiter, Merry, Morris, Murphy, O'Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, B Ryan, P Ryan, Smyth, Taylor, Tope, L Turner, N Turner, Warmisham, Warner and R Wilson. fillin "other names" 
153.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Compton, Cooke, Cullen, Dirir, Heywood, Houlton, Jolley, McIntyre, Mullen and Mold.
154.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
.

There were no interests declared.
155.
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

This item had been withdrawn from the agenda.
156.    RESULT OF THE WALKDEN NORTH BY ELECTION

The Returning Officer reported on the outcome of the recent by election which had been held in the Walkden North Ward on the 3rd March 2011 in which Councillor Brendan Ryan had been successful.  Members of Council expressed a cordial welcome to Councillor B Ryan.
157.
LONG SERVICE AWARDS – COUNCIILOR J MURPHY, COUNCILLOR M MORRIS

AND COUNCILLOR J WARMISHAM

          The Mayor reported to Council on the long service of the following Members. Councillor Joseph Murphy (40 years) Councillor Margaret Morris (20 years) and Councillor John Warmisham (20 years).He presented the Councillors with long service awards on behalf of the City Council. Members of Council paid tribute the achievement of the said Councillors. 
158.
RETIREMENT OF ELECTED MEMBERS
Council Members paid tribute to Councillors Elizabeth Hill, Ian Macdonald and Alice Smyth who would be retiring from office of the City Council and not standing in the 2011 local elections.
159.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 19TH JANUARY 2011 AND THE SPECIAL MEETING HELD ON THE 2ND MARCH 2011
RESOLVED: THAT the minutes of the meeting held on the 19th January 2011 and the special meeting held on the 2nd March 2011 were approved as correct records.
160.
CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2011/12

Council were requested to consider the comments of the Special Budget Scrutiny Committee held on the 9th March 2011 and subject to any amendments agree that the detail of the Capital Programme for 2011/12 now submitted be approved. 

RESOLVED: THAT a Capital Programme of £152.375m and the proposed sources of funding as set out in Part 3 and detailed in Appendix 9 (of the report submitted to Council on the 2nd March 2011) and require all capital proposals to be referred to the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services for approval to the detailed funding arrangements prior to contractual commitments being made. 
161.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS

	Petition
	Councillor
	Directorate

	Objections to Mobile Telephone Masts (one on behalf of James Brindley Primary School)
	Pennington
	Sustainable Regeneration

	Objection to Mobile Telephone Mast
	Lindley
	Sustainable Regeneration

	Affordable Housing
	Drake
	Sustainable Regeneration


162.
ADOPTION OF LEGISLATION REGULATING SEXUAL ENTERTAINMENT VENUES


 The Lead Member for Environment submitted a report which recommended that the City Council adopt the amendments made to Schedule 3 to the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1983 by Section 27 of the Policing and Crime Act 2009 with effect from the 1st May 2011, which would enable the City Council to regulate sexual entertainment venues such as lap dancing, pole dancing and table dancing clubs. 


RESOLVED: THAT the City Council adopt the amendments to Schedule 3 to the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1983 which will come into force on the 18th April 2011.

163.
RETIREMENT OF FORMER STRATEGIC DIRECTORS
Council Members paid tribute to Alan Westwood and David Tinker who were retiring from the service of the City Council during March 2011.

164.
APPOINTMENT OF COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE ON THE BUILDING SCHOOLS FOR THE FUTURE LOCAL EDUCATION PARTNERSHIP 

Council were asked to consider the appointment of the City Treasurer as a representative on the abovementioned body following the resignation of the former Strategic Director of Customer and Support services.


RESOLVED: THAT the City Treasurer be appointed as a representative of the Council on the abovementioned body. 
165.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

Before taking questions from Members, Councillor Merry wished to provide an update with regard to the recent Safeguarding Inspection by Ofsted that had taken place on the 2nd and 3rd February 2011. 

He explained that significant improvements continued to be made and Ofsted were satisfied that statutory duties were being fulfilled.  There were some areas that still required further development but he wished to record his thanks to the Deputy Leader of the Council, Lead Member for Children’s Services and staff for their hard work which had resulted in the progress made so far. 


The following questions were asked;-
Councillor K Garrido made a request that the management issue at the Duchy Caravan Site be discussed by the relevant scrutiny committee. 
Councillor Owen enquired as to when the Children’s Services Safeguarding section would no longer be under supervision from central government.
In his reply Councillor Merry stated that in respect of the Duchy Caravan Site there was no evidence to prove that any financial loss was being incurred by the Council and that he had asked for an investigation to be conducted. He indicated that the officers working on this issue could brief both Councillor K Garrido and Owen outside of this meeting. 
With regard to Safeguarding, Councillor Merry stated that once sufficient progress had been made, the decision to no longer supervise the department would lie with central government. 

The following comments were then made;-

Councillor K Garrido expressed her concern with regard to the Duchy Caravan Site and

re-iterated her desire for the issue to go before the relevant scrutiny committee. 

She welcomed the good news contained in this latest report from Ofsted and requested that the report be sent to all Members for their information. 
Councillor R Garrido requested clarification on the recently publicised compulsory purchase of The Mark Addy. 

As this related to a decision taken by the Lead Member for Planning, Councillor Antrobus replied that the report had been inaccurate and the publication concerned  had apologised for the error. He further clarified the situation around the Chapel Street plans and stated that the Council had no intention of purchasing this particular property. 

Councillor Merry confirmed the above response and gave assurances that the plans were put in place to deal with problem areas and not to eliminate successful businesses. 
He indicated that he would continue to brief Councillor K Garrido on the progress made in regard to Safeguarding.
(b) Councillor Lancaster, Deputy Leader

No questions asked or comments made. 

(c)
Councillor Hinds, Customer and Support Services.
Councillor Ainsworth asked for clarity with regard to projects that had not been specifically referred to in the Capital Programme 2011/12.
Councillor L Turner asked for clarity with regard to the cost of sponsorship deals made to the Salford City Reds.

Councillor Lindley made reference to the “writing off” of approx. £9 million during the period 15/3/10 to 14/2/11 as detailed within various decision notices. 
In reply to Councillor Ainsworth, Councillor Hinds explained that the Capital Programme outlined in the report had been endorsed by Council earlier in this meeting and individual projects would be considered as and when necessary. 
In reply to Councillor L Turner he stated that the amount of sponsorship was £2500 per match, with one match per season being sponsored at Salford City Reds. 

In reply to Councillor Lindley he gave assurances that every avenue of action was thoroughly explored before any debt was “written off” and that the Budget Scrutiny committee were content that all procedures were clearly followed in this regard. 

The following comments were then made;-
Councillor K Garrido expressed her ongoing concerns at the amount of unsupported borrowing that the Council had agreed to and the effect that any rise in interest rates would have on servicing the debt. 
A short discussion ensued in regard to the level of unsupported borrowing and the writing off of debts and Councillor Hinds concluded the debate by stating that he trusted the report of the City Treasurer and that he was always willing to take further questions in regard to the City’s finances at the appropriate time. 
(d)         Councillor Antrobus,  Planning

The following questions were asked;-

Councillor Lindley made reference to the Chapel Street scheme currently affecting the many drivers commuting into Manchester City centre. 

Councillor Davies made a request that the implementation of parking charges in  Monton town centre be reconsidered.
Councillor R Garrido bought to the attention of Council the recent confusion caused by the premature issuing of a Decision Notice with regard to car parking charges across the City.
Councillor Owen asked for an update in regard to the Liverpool Street/Albion Way highway works.

Councillor Ainsworth enquired as to the issue of the traffic and transport strategy for Salford Royal/Christies Hospital and whether any means of addressing the projected shortfall in parking facilities had been bought before the planning panel. 
Councillor Tope enquired as to whether Councillor Antrobus would be willing to attend at a Monton Village Resident’s Association meeting.
In reply Councillor Antrobus explained the Frederick Road Bridge scheme and the highways works currently ongoing on both The Crescent and Chapel Street, as part of the re-generation of the area, and he reminded Council that these plans had been approved by the Planning and Transport Regulatory Panel.
In reply to Councillor Tope he stated that the original decision had in fact been taken in 2002 by the Planning and Transport Panel but was only now being implemented. He further explained that with the Council having to find over £42 million in savings, no area of the city would be immune from these parking charges. 
In reply to Councillor Owen, Councillor Antrobus indicated that the delay on the Frederick Road bridge scheme was being caused by the utility company and not the Council’s contractors.

He indicated to Councillor Ainsworth that discussions in this regard remained ongoing.

The following comments were then made;-
Councillor R Garrido stated his concerns with regard to the overall plans for The Crescent and whether there was adequate capacity on the alternative routes for traffic into Manchester. 
He went on to highlight that the Decision Notice in question had been issued prior to Council having met and therefore Members had been denied the opportunity for the decision notice to go through the scrutiny process. 
Councillor Turner commented on a possible compromise in regard to parking charges being levied in Monton Village.
Councillor K Garrido voiced her concerns with regard to the parking charges also being levied in Worsley village and the detrimental effect this would have on the area.  She added her concerns with regard to the Chapel Street and Crescent traffic scheme. 
Councillor Jones commented that the local residents of the Chapel Street area were very positive about the scheme that was currently going ahead and welcomed the improvements.
In closing Councillor Antrobus replied that with regard to the Car Park in Monton the proper process had been followed, he had met with residents associations at the time the original decision was made and responded to those who had raised concerns. If traders wished to promote a scheme in the area then liaison could take place to facilitate this on the proviso that it was funded by the businesses and traders.
In regard to the Mark Addy he explained that this was quite a complex issue which had probably led to the mis-understanding.

With regard to the re-generation of the Chapel Street/Crescent area of the City, he stated the scheme would not be finished until November 2011 and should result in a positive destination and dynamic area for the City. 
(e)
Councillor Connor, Housing
 No questions asked or comments made.
(f) Councillor Morris , Children's Services
Councillor Collinson asked if it could be possible, in the future, to invite all Councillors, not just those on the Corporate Parenting Panel, to the Education Achievement Awards

For Looked After Children and asked if Councillor Morris was in a position to make a statement with regard to the outcome of Swinton High Schools’ application for Academy Status. 
Councillor Morris acknowledged Councillor Collinson’s support at these events and indicated that she would ensure that in the future, invites were sent to all Councillors.
In respect of The Swinton High School she was not able to comment at this stage as the outcome of the application was still unknown.
No comments were made. 
(g) Councillor Warmisham, Adult Social Services and Health

Councillor Owen requested an update with regard to the current position of the service provision.
Councillor Collinson drew the Members attention to the disability charity Scope’s three point pledge to represent local disabled constituents and asked that all Councillors consider signing up to this.
In reply Councillor Warmisham indicated that his directorate had in the past signed up to this pledge and would consider doing so again. 
In reply to Councillor Owen, Councillor Warmisham stated that there had recently been no significant disruptions to the majority of the service, and the information he was referring to was out of date.  The improvement plan had now been agreed and progress within this was being maintained. He confirmed that when concerns were raised these were addressed appropriately and the senior management team were kept fully informed. 
           No comments were made.
(h) Councillor Warner, Culture and Sport 
No questions asked or comments made.
(i) Councillor Boshell – Service Development/Neighbourhood Management

No questions asked or comments made.
(j)
Councillor Murphy - Environment
Councillor Pennington had previously submitted to Councillor Murphy the questions he wished to ask in regard to the Greater Manchester Joint Waste Development Plan that had been passed by Council on the 15th September 2010, with particular reference to Mechanical Heat Treatments and the Oakhills Industrial Estate and Ashtons Fields areas of Walkden.
In reply Councillor Murphy clarified the technology used in the Mechanical Heat       Treatment of waste.
166.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Integrated Passenger Transport – Councillor Macdonald

Councillor Macdonald had provided a written report to Members and Councillor Potter commented on the recent increases to adult concessionary fares and fares for young people.

Councillor Macdonald explained that the changes to the fares were necessary due to the budget constraints imposed upon the GMITA.

(b)
Police – Councillor Lancaster
Councillor Garrido made reference to recent comments made by the Chief Constable in respect of the effect on frontline services caused by the budget cuts imposed by central government.
Councillor Lancaster indicated that the Chief Constable was willing to attend at meetings to discuss these issues. Councillor Lancaster confirmed that the PCSO posts would remain for the next two years. He stated that it was difficult to cut so much money from the budget without affecting resources in some way. He further indicated that following the GMPA budget discussions for this coming year there were no cuts to the frontline police service being proposed. 
Councillor K Garrido expressed her concerns with regard to other areas of spend within the GMPA in particular the spy balloon and the new headquarters currently being built. She indicated that she would invite the Chief Constable to a meeting to hear his views directly. 
Councillor Lancaster referred to the many reports that he circulates to ensure that Members are kept up to date with developments within the GMPA and mentioned the early discussions that were taking place to consider the co-location of police stations.
Councillor Lancaster expressed his concerns at the effects that these long term budget cuts would have on the crime figures and initiatives like SNAP weeks. 


(c)
Waste Disposal – Council Murphy

No questions asked nor comments made.


(d)
Fire and Rescue – Councillor Lindley

 Councillor Hill made reference to the costs of first class train travel by officers within the Fire Authority.

Councillor O’Neill wished to pass on his thanks to those officers currently supporting the relief effort in Japan following the recent events. 


Councillor Lindley added his support to this comment stating that he was proud of the firefighters and technicians who had gone to assist in the rescue effort.


In reply to Councillor Hill, Councillor Lindley made her aware that the proposal to ban first class train travel had been made but this had not been accepted. He was of the opinion that savings should be made where possible.
(e) Outside Bodies – appropriate Councillors

Councillor King wished to thank the Mayor for attending at the Fairtrade Event that had been held at The University of Salford. The joint event had been organised to celebrate Five Years of Fairtrade in Salford and to celebrate the newly acquired Fairtrade status by The University of Salford, the continuation of the status by the city Council and four years status for Salford City College. 

The event had been a great success with many people in attendance and had culminated in speeches being delivered by amongst others, the Executive Director of the Fairtrade Foundation and a Fairtrade Honey and Blueberry producer. Salford was one of 500 Fairtrade towns across the United Kingdom and sales of Fairtrade products now topped 1 billion pounds. 
167.
 ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

Members had received the quarterly report which informed them of the issues being considered by each of the overview and scrutiny committees. 

RESOLVED: THAT the information be noted. 

168.
ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
There was no any other business.
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